

# Sexual violence against woman at quarantine center during coronavirus disease 2019 in Bangladesh: Risk factors and recommendations

# Fahad Imtiaz Rahman<sup>1</sup> and Md. Rabiul Islam<sup>2</sup>

Women's Health Volume 17: I-2 © The Author(s) 2021 Article reuse guidelines: sagepub.com/journals-permissions DOI: 10.1177/17455065211043851 journals.sagepub.com/home/whe **SAGE** 

# Keywords

Bangladesh, coronavirus disease 2019, rape, risk factors, sexual violence

Date received: 28 May 2021; revised: 10 August 2021; accepted: 16 August 2021

Sexual violence can be defined as a range of activities from verbal sexual harassment to sexual force for involuntary penetration. According to the World Health Organization (WHO), sexual violence is "any sexual act, attempt to obtain a sexual act, or other act directed against a person's sexuality using coercion, by any person regardless of their relationship to the victim, in any setting". Rape is a severe form of sexual violence. WHO defined rape as "physical violence against the body with coerced penetration of the vulva, anus, or oral cavity". Worldwide, one in every three women suffers from sexual violence by their close partners or non-partners.<sup>1</sup> However, this behavior abruptly increased by 20% during the coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) pandemic across the world.<sup>2</sup> A study reported interpersonal violence against women during COVID-19 quarantine.<sup>3</sup> In Bangladesh, we also noticed a case of sexual violence against a woman at an institutional quarantine center.<sup>4</sup> Therefore, we aimed to discuss the associated risk factors of such sexual behaviors and actionable items that might prevent this sort of crime in Bangladesh.

Government-imposed quarantines in Bangladesh are necessary to curb the spread of the coronavirus from the present COVID-19 hotspots, India.<sup>5,6</sup> However, the people of Bangladesh detested enforced institutional quarantine from the very beginning of the pandemic due to limited facilities, poor living conditions, and security concerns.<sup>7</sup> The potential reason behind this increased sexual violence is the low rate of help-seeking behavior of victimized women. In Bangladesh, about 90% of perpetrators of rape cases reported that they did not have any legal consequences for raping.<sup>8</sup> Also, lockdowns and movement restrictions have created high exposure of women to the abusive male perpetrator during the COVID-19 pandemic.

Sexual violence and rapes against women have increased during the COVID-19 pandemic in Bangladesh.9 Based on the statistics from "Odhikar", an organization of human rights defenders in Bangladesh, incidences of rape had increased by 42% in 2020 compared to the prior year, and a total of 317 women and children have become victims of rape in January to March of 2021 alone.<sup>10,11</sup> Also, mental health disorders, domestic violence, and suicide incidences have increased during COVID-19 in Bangladesh.<sup>12-14</sup> Sexual violence against women at quarantine center might exacerbate the growing concerns and fears of general people about institutional quarantines. On the contrary, sexual harassment and dowry-related violence against women have decreased in Bangladesh.<sup>6</sup> Improvements of these two indicators might be due to results from different government and non-government initiatives, for example, improvement in female education rates, social awareness against dowry, and child marriage. Implementation of dowry and sexual harassment-related laws might have been helped to improve the situation. However, the increasing trend of sexual violence against women is not limited to Bangladesh. United Nations has

Department of Clinical Pharmacy and Pharmacology, University of Dhaka, Dhaka, Bangladesh

<sup>2</sup>Department of Pharmacy, University of Asia Pacific, Dhaka, Bangladesh

**Corresponding author:** 

Md. Rabiul Islam, Department of Pharmacy, University of Asia Pacific, 74/A Green Road, Farmgate, Dhaka 1205, Bangladesh. Email: robi.ayaan@gmail.com

Creative Commons Non Commercial CC BY-NC: This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial 4.0 License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/) which permits non-commercial use, reproduction and distribution of the work without further permission provided the original work is attributed as specified on the SAGE and Open Access pages (https://us.sagepub.com/en-us/nam/open-access-at-sage). warned of a "shadow pandemic" referring to the increased incidences of violence against women and children in domestic settings due to the implemented stay-at-home measures.<sup>15</sup>

The present laws for the shield of rights of women and children are adequate. Therefore, the government needs to act fast to prevent the repetition of these incidences. Bringing the perpetrator to justice swiftly and opening separate institutional quarantine centers for women in quick succession are commendable moves by the authority. The law execution authorities need to show integrity, dedication, and loyalty when dealing with sexual violence or rape cases regardless of any partiality. Also, they should be more vigilant to ensure the security of quarantined people, particularly women and children. The implementation of laws in a speedy trial might help to regain the confidence of the general people about the institutional guarantine system. Human rights organizations can play a crucial role by standing beside the victims and encouraging them to file cases and seek legal justice. The punishment of the perpetrator for raping is not enough to improve the situation at the societal level. Training programs can be organized on human rights, gender sensitivity, and violence for the people who will perform their responsibilities at the quarantine centers to prevent such incidents in the future. Therefore, the government and non-government organizations need to arrange public awareness programs to educate the general public and women about their legal and social rights. This awareness of women might help them to empower and secure themselves. The combined efforts of the law enforcement authorities and public awareness can diminish this sexual violence against women in Bangladesh.

#### Author contributions

F.I.R. was involved in the conceptualization, data collection, and writing the original draft of the article. M.R.I. was involved in the conceptualization, review, and editing of the article.

#### **Declaration of conflicting interests**

The author(s) declared no potential conflicts of interest with respect to the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

### Funding

The author(s) received no financial support for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

## **ORCID** iDs

Fahad Imtiaz Rahman D https://orcid.org/0000-0003-4909-7862 Md. Rabiul Islam D https://orcid.org/0000-0003-2820-3144

#### References

1. World Health Organization. Understanding and addressing violence against women, 2021, https://apps.who.int/iris/bit-

stream/handle/10665/77434/WHO\_RHR\_12.37\_eng.pdf; jsessionid=5AA122953AD9CDA4013FF402789C7FA3?se quence=1 (accessed 21 May 2021).

- World Health Organization. Coronavirus disease (COVID-19): violence against women, 2021, https://www.who.int/ emergencies/diseases/novel-coronavirus-2019/questionand-answers-hub/q-a-detail/coronavirus-disease-covid-19-violence-against-women (accessed 21 May 2021).
- Mazza M, Marano G, Lai C, et al. Danger in danger: interpersonal violence during COVID-19 quarantine. *Psychiatry Res* 2020; 289: 113046.
- The Financial Express. Khulna ASI suspended, sent to jail over rape at quarantine centre 2021, https://www.thefinancialexpress.com.bd/national/crime/khulna-asi-suspendedsent-to-jail-over-rape-at-quarantine-centre-1621327781 (accessed 28 May 2021).
- Moona AA, Daria S, Asaduzzaman M, et al. Bangladesh reported delta variant of coronavirus among its citizen: actionable items to tackle the potential massive third wave. *Infect Prev Pract* 2021; 3(3): 100159.
- Daria S, Asaduzzaman M, Shahriar M, et al. The massive attack of COVID-19 in India is a big concern for Bangladesh: the key focus should be given on the interconnection between the countries. *Int J Health Plann Manage*. Epub ahead of print 19 May 2021. DOI: 10.1002/hpm.3245.
- Dhaka Tribune. Coronavirus: residents protest against quarantine centre in Uttara. *Dhaka Tribune*, 2020, https://www. dhakatribune.com/bangladesh/nation/2020/03/20/coronavirus-residents-protest-against-quarantine-centre-in-uttara (accessed 28 May 2021).
- The Daily Star. Why do rape cases stay out of court? 2021, https://www.thedailystar.net/opinion/news/why-do-rapecases-stay-out-court-1864972 (accessed 21 May 2021).
- Islam MR and Hossain MJ. Increments of gender-based violence amid COVID-19 in Bangladesh: a threat to global public health and women's health. *Int J Health Plann Manage*. Epub ahead of print 12 July 2021. DOI: 10.1002/ hpm.3284.
- Odhikar Organization. Statistics on violence against women, http://odhikar.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/01/Rape \_2001-2020.pdf (accessed 28 May 2021).
- Al Mamun F, Hosen I and Mamun MA. Sexual violence and rapes' increment during the COVID-19 pandemic in Bangladesh. *EClinicalMedicine* 2021; 34: 100817.
- Das R, Hasan MR, Daria S, et al. Impact of COVID-19 pandemic on mental health among general Bangladeshi population: a cross-sectional study. *BMJ Open* 2021; 11: e045727.
- Repon MAU, Pakhe SA, Quaiyum S, et al. Effect of COVID-19 pandemic on mental health among Bangladeshi healthcare professionals: a cross-sectional study. *Sci Prog* 2021; 104(2): 368504211026409.
- Islam MR and Qusar Islam MS. Mental health of children amid COVID-19 pandemic in Bangladesh: an exploratory observation. *Asia Pac J Public Health* 2021; 33(4): 469– 470.
- United Nations. Addressing the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on violence against women and girls, 2020, https://www.un.org/en/addressing-impact-covid-19-pandemic-violence-against-women-and-girls (accessed 28 May 2021).